
Professional Concerns Committee 
Agenda for April 5, 2018 

 
SU 109 
3:15 pm 

 
1. Call to Order, Adoption of Agenda 

2. Approval of Minutes from PCC Meeting of March 15, 2018 

3. Chair’s Report and Announcements 

4. Old Business 

5. New Business 

 Discussion Item:  Early Childhood Center (1 attachment)  

 Discussion item:  State Legislation To Weaken Tenure Protection (1 attachment) 

6. Adjournment 















































COSFL is a statewide forum of senate and faculty leadership representing the eight public institutions of higher 
education in the Commonwealth of Kentucky and the Kentucky Community and Technical College System (KCTCS). It 
was formed July 13, 1979 as a collective advocacy body of public higher education faculties. 

https://www.wku.edu/cosfl/ 

 

 
 

COSFL Statement on Kentucky Budget Bill 

 

Submitted by Enid Trucios-Haynes, President of COSFL  
on behalf of COSFL Membership 

April 4, 2018 
 

FOR GENERAL DISTRIBUTION 

The Kentucky Coalition of Senate & Faculty Leaders [COSFL] strongly opposes the pending Budget Bill 

reducing funding for higher education and the provision that would permit the summary dismissal of tenured 

faculty.  The Budget Bill permits Boards of Regents and Trustees to eliminate or modify majors or degree 

programs due to “low utilization, financial feasibility, budgetary constraints, or declaration of financial exigency” 

and to terminate tenured faculty after a ten-day notice.   

Salaries are the largest and most controllable expense for universities. Shortsighted strategies designed to achieve 

immediate financial savings, such as eliminating programs, their supporting staff, and faculty, including those 

with tenure, will cripple universities as engines for growth and development in our communities. The devastating 

harm to our students and state will reverberate for decades to come. The Budget Bill devalues the integrity of 

universities, and our students, faculty, and public education.  It will not yield savings because of our ethical 

responsibility to “teachout” students to degree attainment. This obligation takes years to accomplish and is an 

accreditation requirement for many institutions and programs. 

Faculty believe that public universities have a collective mission to provide access to education to all Kentuckians. 

Decisions to close or modify academic programs require careful consideration relying on faculty expertise to 

evaluate current trends, long term projections, and historical data in their academic fields.  While “low utilization” 

or low enrollment may seem like an obvious reason, there are cycles in the popularity of some programs and other 

programs must be continued to provide the well-rounded education students need and expect in order to compete 

in a global economy.   

Universities have an ethical obligation to our students to avoid what seems like an “easy fix” to eliminate majors 

and degree programs based on financial feasibility and budgetary constraints.  Rather, faculty and university 

administrators must evaluate these challenges with integrity and transparency, and work collaboratively to avoid 

the extreme measures proposed.  

The First Amendment of the U.S. Constitution protects freedom of speech and this is the bedrock of American 

universities.  Tenure is the method by which U.S. universities establish teaching and learning environments free 

from ideological constraints, and advance new ideas regardless of controversy in research, scholarship and 

creative activity.  Faculty, protected by this academic freedom, are the heart of U.S. universities which make us 

attractive to students from across the globe.  Tenure protects the academic freedom to teach unpopular topics and 

to explore the full range of thought on a topic, ensuring students develop the critical thinking skills most valued 

by U.S. employers.   

http://www.wku.edu/cosfl
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MEMORANDUM 

To:  Faculty Senate 

From:   PCC 

Re:  NKU Early Childhood Center 

Date:  April 5, 2018 

 

 

The PCC recommends that Faculty Senate adopt a Resolution that expresses the disappointment 

of the Faculty in the NKU administration’s recent decision to close NKU’s Early Childhood Center (ECC). 

While the closing of the ECC is a tremendous loss to our community, our greatest concern is the process 

through which this decision was made.  

On May 4, 2017, Faculty Senate unanimously adopted a prior Resolution that stated, in 

pertinent part: 

As NKU evaluates the future of the ECC, we request that the process be inclusive and 

transparent, directly involving stakeholders (including current and past ECC families) 

in the decision making process.  Specifically, we request the: 

 

(1) continuation of a child care facility on-campus that serves, at least, faculty and 

staff members and NKU students; 

 

(2) maintenance of a high standard of quality (e.g. NAEYC accreditation or 

equivalent);  

 

(3) continuation of placement opportunities for early childhood education 

program teacher candidates for field work and course projects; 

 

(4) continuation of student employment opportunities; and 

 

(5) maintenance of subsidies for NKU students who use the facility. 

 

We also encourage NKU to explore options that increase child care options on 

campus (e.g. by accepting students younger than one year of age).  Moreover, in 

calculating the true cost to NKU of ECC’s operation, the university should take 

account of (and seek to quantify) the corresponding and off-setting benefits that may 

accrue from staff and faculty retention and job satisfaction, as well as from student 

retention.  

 
This prior Faculty Senate Resolution memorialized certain specific representations made by NKU 

VP for Student Affairs Daniel P. Nadler to PCC on April 6, 2017.   Accordingly, when Senate issued this 
prior Resolution on May 4, 2017, it acted based on its well-justified understanding that the NKU 
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administration concurred in Senate’s recommendations (at least with respect to process and goals) and 
had agreed to comply with them. 

The Senate was thus surprised and disappointed when, on March 15, 2018, President St. Amand 
notified the entire NKU community that the Early Childhood Center will close its doors permanently on 
June 1, 2018, and that no outside vendor will provide similar childcare services on campus.  Contrary to 
the understanding set forth in the May 4, 2017 Senate Resolution, the process that led to this decision 
was neither inclusive nor transparent, nor did it directly involve stakeholders (including current and past 
ECC families) or the Faculty Senate.   Nor did it yield the recommended continuation of a high-quality 
child care facility on-campus that serves faculty and staff members and NKU students and that provides 
placement opportunities for early childhood education program teacher candidates for field work and 
course projects or student employment opportunities.  Nor, as far as we know, did the University take 
account of (or seek to quantify) the corresponding and off-setting benefits that may accrue from staff 
and faculty retention and job satisfaction, as well as from student retention, when it calculated the true 
cost to NKU of ECC’s operation. Accordingly, after purporting to accept the Senate’s May 4, 2017 
recommendation, the administration failed to abide by that recommendation. 

The Statement of Collegial Governance at NKU proclaims that: 

The Faculty and Administrators of Northern Kentucky University believe in a collegial 
system of university governance, based on a concept of authority and responsibility 
shared among colleagues, some who have primary duties as faculty and some who have 
primary duties as administrators. A collegial system has, as its fundamental principle, 
the concept of good faith consultation among these colleagues prior to decision-
making. . .  

All colleagues in the system, regardless of their respective roles as faculty or 
administrators, have an obligation to honor and support the decisions reached through 
the collegial process. If good faith consultation among colleagues exists, if decision-
making authority is delegated appropriately, and if all participants are committed to the 
decisions made through the collegial system, non-productive adversarial relationships 
among groups are minimized, and university goals and objectives are more easily 
achieved. 

Given the prior course of events described above, the Faculty Senate has grave concerns that 
the good faith consultation envisioned by this Statement was dishonored by the Administration in this 
case.   

The closing of the Early Childhood Center reflects a change in institutional budget priorities.  The 
Statement on Collegial Governance classifies the setting of “institutional budget priorities” as an activity 
that “fundamentally affects academic programs.”  For such matters, the Statement proclaims that 
“[g]ood faith consultation with faculty bodies is routine” and that “[f]aculty opinion in these matters 
should be strongly considered.” 

On May 4, 2017, the Faculty Senate formally expressed the opinion of the faculty concerning the 
future of the Early Childhood Center and the process by which decisions should be taken.  With regret, 
the Senate believes that its opinion was not “strongly considered” by the Administration in this case, 
and was not treated with “good faith.”  Certainly, at no time has the NKU Administration ever 
communicated to the Faculty Senate any reasons for its ultimate rejection of the Senate’s 
recommendation, with which it had earlier purported to agree. 
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 Like the Administration, the Faculty Senate is aware that NKU may be facing considerable 
budget cuts in the very near future. As a community we value transparent and open communication 
and shared governance – neither of which were honored in the process of closing the ECC. Specifically, 
no stakeholders of the ECC (ECC staff, Early Childhood Education faculty, ECC parents, or ECC student 
workers) were present at the meeting where it was decided to close the facility or had any meaningful 
input into the decision making process.  

To the contrary, following the PCC Meeting of April 6, 2017, two Early Childhood Education 
faculty members were added to the Review Committee that was instituted to review applications from 
outside vendors to operate the ECC.   But these two faculty members subsequently were never notified 
of any review committee meetings, nor given any updates.  Instead, after inquiring, they were told that 
the review committee had not met to decide on the outside vendors because there was only one vendor 
submission.  This was the only correspondence these faculty members ever received from the NKU 
administration after formally being added to the review committee.   

After the ECC’s closing was announced, the NKU administration stated that the administrators 

who closed the ECC viewed themselves as stakeholders in the ECC.  These administrators, however, 

included no “current and past ECC families,” as specifically called for in the Senate Resolution of May 4, 

2017.  Moreover, these administrators will suffer no direct consequences as a result of their decision to 

close the facility – i.e. they did not lose their jobs, they did not lose their childcare/support systems, they 

did not lose a teaching resource, they did not lose an experiential education opportunity.  In short, the 

populations most affected by the decision did not have a seat, or voice, at the table.  Any effort to 

characterize such persons as the “stakeholders” contemplated by the Senate Resolution of May 4, 2017 

appears disingenuous and can only serve to illustrate the administration’s lack of “good faith” in its 

consideration of faculty views on this issue. 

The decision to eliminate childcare options on campus is shortsighted and in opposition to 

nationwide efforts to support students, staff, and faculty that are balancing work and family.  While 

leaders in the field and the federal government are working to increase childcare options and 

accessibility, NKU is making the perilous decision to erect barriers to higher education for our most 

vulnerable students, contribute to the leaky pipeline in academia, and undermine gender equality in 

academia.  

The messaging around the decision to close ECC continues to frame ECC as a tremendous 

financial burden to NKU. This is misleading. The ECC was not a for-profit enterprise. NKU’s small subsidy 

to ECC provided support for academic programs (Early Childhood Education and Kinesiology/Phys Ed).  

In particular, the ECC was used as a placement for the ECE program Non-Certification teacher 

candidates.  ECC children visited the campus rec center so that Kinesiology students could implement 

activities that fosters physical development of young children.  The ECC classrooms and children were 

also used by NKU students to complete various course assignments. The applicable courses are:  

- EDU 551 Preschool Education and Programming &   552 Infant Development and Programming 
where quality level of classroom environment are assessed. 

- EDU 551 where our students completed in-depth projects with children  

EDU 554 Language Development and Emergent Literacy & EDU 566 Ongoing assessment in Early 

Childhood Education where students gathered artifacts for child assessment/evaluation. 
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 In addition, NKU’s small subsidy to ECC provided support for student success (through 

experiential education and employment opportunities) and NKU students, faculty, and staff (through the 

benefit of providing a campus childcare option). The median salary of the staff listed on the NKU ECC 

webpage is $28,860 per year. These staffers have dedicated years of service to NKU. They worked 

closely with NKU faculty to provide experiential learning opportunities for our students and they were 

an invaluable resource for student parents. They helped raise our kids. This is not a simple issue of 

semantics, framing the ECC solely as an unsustainable financial subsidy communicates what is valued 

and worthy of investment, and what is not. 

Indeed, the total cost of NKU’s subsidy to NKU never exceeded roughly $200,000 per year.  This 

cost included the costs of KERS retirement contributions, and also the costs of cleaning, heating, cooling, 

electricity, etc.  The latter set of costs will continue to be borne by the University after the ECC’s space is 

repurposed to other uses. The KERS costs might likewise be eliminated without terminating the ECC, 

were the University to redouble its efforts to outsource the ECC’s operations.   

Additional outside support may have been available to support the opporations of the ECC.  In 

March 2018, Congress enacted a FY2018 federal budget that includes an increase of $2.37 billion in the 

Child Care and Development Block Grant (CCDBG). This bill also includes: 

 A $610 million increase for Head Start 
 $299 million increase for Part B and C of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) 

providing early intervention, special education and related services to children with disabilities. 
 $35 million increase for CCAMPIS to support child care for student parents  
 sustained funding for year-round Pell grants 
 a one-time fix to the Public Service Loan Forgiveness program that expands eligibility to (some) 

additional borrowers. 

Moreover, the University routinely spends greater sums on programs that add far less value to 

the University.  The Office of the Chief Financial Officer, for example, has an annual budget of more than 

$11 million per year (including $5 million in debt service and lease payments).  When the cost of athletic 

scholarships is included, athletic programs are subsidized by a similar amount.  The Office of the Chief 

Information Officer spends more than $10 million per year on personnel costs alone.    It is hard to 

believe that a sum as small as $200,000 could not be cut from these giant budgets without inflicting 

adverse effects of similar magnitude on the NKU community.  And in 2017-18 alone, in the midst of the 

present budget crisis, the University decided to convert the Honors Program to an Honors College (with 

a new Dean) and to add a new Assistant Vice President Position for Accelerated Online Programs.  Each 

of these decisions will cost the University roughly $200,000 per year going-forward.  Neither will add 

more value to the University than the ECC had added. 

Closing the ECC is a heartbreaking loss to our community and many of the things lost 

(community-university relationships, social capital, support networks, and friendships) are intangible 

and difficult to quantify. But, how the process unfolded is the greatest concern and a threat to what we 

as a university have always valued – transparent and open communication and shared governance. As 

we continue to navigate financial insecurity at NKU, decisions that impact members of our community 

must involve stakeholder representation.   

 




















